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“The time has come,” the walrus said, “to talk of many things: ………”
This year YOGAFF was much quieter than previous years since the festival formerly laid on by the town was postponed for a year.  Nearly 90 old gaffers filled the harbour, varying in age from quite new to very old indeed: Spinaway dates from the 1880’s.  
But since there were less distractions in terms of tents and stalls and bands there was more time to talk, compare notes and make plans for the Brest/ Douarnenez Festival.  Having said that there was plenty of entertainment laid on for each evening: singing and dancing at Yarmouth Sailing Club on Thursday and Friday and an excellent meal at the Royal Solent Yacht Club on Saturday.  The Accelerators were playing at the Wheatsheaf.

Carlotta was fitted out for this season with two new sails: a topsail and a large blue balloon jib.  But Thursday was so windy that we came roaring down the Solent from Cowes with two reefs in the main and I feared we would not get the chance to show off  our new sails.  However the next day there was very little wind and the fleet set off down tide and down wind in the Dutch Gaffel race with all sail set.  Carlotta chose to stay on the Island shore and made for Black Rock.  The rest of the fleet made for Hurst and the mainland shore.  By the time we realised that we were all alone it was too late to change our minds.  

“What do they know that we don’t?” I asked the crew.

Imagine then our delight when we saw the vast majority of the fleet disappearing down the Needles Channel.  All we had to do was to beat up past Yarmouth in shallow water against wind and tide to be “in the chocolates”.  After a great deal of hard work we inched passed Yarmouth pier.  At that moment the ferry appeared “ferry gliding” down on us.  There was no option but to start the engine and motor east.  By now it was lunch time and we called it a day.  

“What might have been…….”

The next day the wind continued light, and we again exhibited our new topsail made from a dinghy mast for the jack-yard and the top third of an upside down Etchells main.  We were third or forth at the windward mark but while the first two boats got around it and shot off down tide, the rest of the fleet were obliged to kedge and wait for the wind.  Alas the breeze did not fill in in time and we never did get to exhibit our new blue balloon jib (A sail).

Never mind the lack of wind, we still had all the satisfaction of trying everything out and building confidence for the trip to Brittany.  There was enough breeze on Sunday morning for a pleasant sail back to Cowes (single handed for the first time).  We made Gurnard in two tacks with the tide under us and then the wind died completely. 

As always at YOGAFF there were plenty of people to talk to about all things ancient and modern.  There were also the ring jousting and log races.  My log was a disaster so I am going to draw a line here.

“Until next year then………”  
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